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Describe present and historic physical appearance. 

The John Wesley McElroy House stands on one of the highest points 
in the city of Burnsville, North Carolina, overlooking the town 
and facing south toward Chalk Mountain and Celo Knob. The base 
of the hill on which the house is sited has been cut away on the 
Main Street boundary, so that in viewing the house from Main 
Street one must look over a vacant filling station and unkempt 
hill. Large trees and shrubs crowd around the Main Street facade 
of the house, but the remainder of the large lot on which it 
stands is open a'nd grassy. . 

The two-story, gable-roofed McElroy House was constructed about 
1845 (1) on a single-pile plan with a two-story wing forming a T 
to the rear. The main block of the house is three-bay, the 
central bay containing the wide front door which has four flat 
panels of pegged construction. The doorway has a transom and 
sidelights and is surrounded by flush siding which extends the 
width of the one-bay porch and stops at a vertical molded trim 
which extends to the top of the first story. The small, two
story, flat-roofed entry porch is supported by plain, box posts. 
The entire porch is a mid-twentieth century reconstruction. 
Handrail and balusters on the first floor of the porch are plain, 
and early photographs indicate that the railing of the second 
floor porch is sawn work rescued from a previous Victorian-style 
porch built after the Civil War. In the bays on either side of 
the front door are replacement vertical two-over-two windows, 
with contemporary shutters. 

The entire house is sided in plain lapped weatherboarding painted 
white, except for the flush siding around the front door. On 
each gable end of the main block is a brick single step
shouldered chimney. The east one rests on a stone foundation. 
The chimneys are freestanding above the shoulders to clear the 
siding and the rake. The chimneys have been painted white; 
however, documentary photographs show the brick unpainted. On 
each flush gable end are two six-over-six windows, added in the 
early twentieth century. In the west gable, the windows flank 
the chimney; on the east' end, one window is on each story south 
of the chimney. To the rear of the main block a small, one
story, early-twentieth century shed addition houses a bathroom. 

~ See continuation sheet 
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Windows on the west, north and east elevations are six-over-six 
sash and are twentieth-century replacements as are all of the 
windows. On the rear of the main block, west of the rear ell, is 
a paneled door with transom, apparently original and of pegged 
construction .. 

A weatherboarded two-story, three-bay ell which is original to 
the main block extends to the north from the center of the main 
block. It contains two rooms on each floor. The first floor 
room has opposing doorways with transoms and replacement mult 
paned doors, flanked by six-over-six windows. On the east 
elevation, there is an early-twentieth century asphalt-shingled 
pent above the first floor windows and a gable-roofed entrance 
porch, supported by brick piers. A small brick twentieth-century 
flue has been added at the juncture of the ell and the main block 
on the northwest elevation. The gable end contains a single 
step-shouldered chimney with freestanding stack. Unlike the other 
two chimneys, this one has lower shoulders and a heavier 
corbelled stack which served two back-to-back fireplaces. 

A one-story kitchen wing, original to the house, extends from 
the gable end of the ell. It is gable-roofed and displays simple 
detailing identical to the rest of the house. Each elevation has 
six-over-six window and there is a single board and batten door 
on the west. 

Most of the roof of the house is today of galvanized 5-vee-crimp 
steel, although on the northwest section of the main block, some 
of the nineteenth-century standing seam tin roofing remains. Nail 
evidence in the attic sheathing suggests that the original roof 
was wood shingle. The foundation, now primarily brick with some 
stone infill, appears to have originally been solid stone, later 
replaced and infilled with brick. A small section of stone to 
the east of the front porch appears to be the only remaining 
original section. 

On the interior of the house, a central hall runs from front door 
to the first floor room of the rear ell, and contains on the west 
wall a straight run stairway to the second floor hall. A 
symmetrical beaded crown.molding exhibits Greek Revival influence 
and graces the stairhall. On the stairway itself, a beaded 
stringer ties into the dropped newel post which penetrates the 
floor to split into an unusual wishbone-shaped double newel. The 
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bottom newel is turned with spool beading at the bottom. An 
overscaled round handrail supports rectangular balusters. 

All interior walls and ceilings of the two-story portions of the 
house exhibit original sheathing of hand-planed, flush, tongue
and-groove, horizontal, yellow pine planks. A few planks have 
been replaced. Original interior door and window trim is flat 
boards with beaded inside edge and stop. Downstairs floors were 
re-floored with strip oak while the upstairs rooms exhibit the 
original wide yellow pine flooring. Several rooms were re
paneled during the twentieth century to accommodate later 
bathroom or kitchen additions. All vestiges of later paneling 
and ceiling tile have been removed to expose original finishes. 

Off the first floor central hall are two identical rooms, the 
west room opening off the bottom of the stairway and the east 
room having a centered door. Each room has a large fireplace 
with identical Greek Revival mantels. On each, the broad, 
unadorned entablature rests on well-proportioned Doric style 
pilasters with a beaded astragal. The edges of the boards that 
meet the paneling and brick are beaded. The west room has a 
four-paneled door with transom in the north wall. The east room 
was partitioned when a bathroom and closet were added along its 
north wall in the early 1900s. 

At the end of the entrance hall a wide doorway (door has been 
removed) opens t~ a large first floor room in the two-story 
wing, which may have been a dining room. In the early years of 
the twentieth century this room was divided to provide for a 
modern kitchen. The original mantel has since been removed. The 
one-story original kitchen wing, now a storage room, opens from 
the main room of the rear ell. It has an added partition at the 
north end. A large cooking fireplace, with a very tall fire 
opening, retains the iron pins from which the pot boom swung. 
The late-nineteenth or early-twentieth-century mantel is austere, 
with plain pilasters topped by molded blocks supporting a plain 
shelf. Wall and ceiling sheathing in the kitchen appears to have 
been replaced in the early twentieth century along with the 
mantel. Windows have an interesting tapered apron below the 
sill. The floor consists of rough, wooden planks set almost on 
the dirt. The original floor beams have long since rotted away. 

Upstairs, the stair hall opens into two bedrooms identical to the 
rooms below, and into a third bedroom in the rear wing of the 
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house. This bedroom has been partitioned to provide space for a 
twentieth-century kitchen. All three bedrooms have vernacular 
mantels like those in the front rooms downstairs. 

All original interior doors of the house are of pegged 
construction and have four flat panels which are raised on the 
secondary side and are identical to the front door. The doors 
originally had box locks, but during Victorian-era renovations 
mortise lock sets w~re added which feature an egg and dart border 
on the knob and escutcheon plate. Hinges appear to be original 
and are secured with flat-tipped screws. 

In 1989, archaeological investigations conducted on the grounds 
of the McElroy House identified several historic features 
associated with the original and later occupations at the 
site. (2) The foundation of a two-story Victorian-era style 
front porch, possibly added in the l880s, was delineated, and at 
the northwest side of the house foundations for an L-shaped porch 
were discovered. A well was uncovered at the north end of the 
house and evidence of a structure was found in the lawn extending 
between the McElroy House and Academy Street, which runs along 
the east boundary of the site. 

Despite twentieth-century renovations and partitions, the McElroy 
House retains its integrity as a substantial, mid-nineteenth 
century dwelling Which exhibits Greek Revival-influenced 
vernacular detailing. Recent architectural investigation has 
revealed the configuration of the original front porch. The 
evidence -- paint lines, nail patterns, flashing remnants, and 
profiles cut in original weatherboards -- all previously hidden 
under the present weatherboard sheathing reveals a one-story, 
one-bay porch with a gabled roof and pilaster responds. 
Currently, the house is undergoing an academic restoration and 
will be used as a house museum. 
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Architecture 
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Period of Significance 
c. 1845 
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N/A 

ArchitecUBuilder 
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c. 1845 

Clayton, Ephraim, attributed builder 

State significance of property, and justify cr,lteria, criteria considerations, and areas and periods of significance noted above. 

The John Wesley McElroy House in Burnsville is eligible for 
listing in the National Register under criterion C for 
architecture. Built c. 1845, it is a rare, intact example of 
antebellum architecture in Yancey County. Also, because of the 
isolation of this area and its dense virgin forests, most houses 
of this era were constructed of log thus making this frame 
example rare. Strong oral tradition holds that the house was 
built for John Wesley McElroy by his brother-in-law, Ephraim 
Clayton, who was a western North Carolina contractor rather well
versed in high-style architecture. At the time the house was 
built, McElroy was a prominent merchant, farmer, and civic 
leader. He later became the brigadier general for western North 
Carolina's home guard. Although McElroy sold his house and moved 
to the county prior to the Civil War, local tradition holds that 
he returned to Burnsville during the war and used his former 
residence as the neadquarters for the home guard. This local 
tradition is strong; however, until it can be substantiated with 
historical records, the house will be nominated solely for its 
architectural merits. 

***************************************************************** 

Architecture Context: 
In the mid nineteenth century, Yancey County was rugged, 
isolated, and densely forested. By far, the most prominent 
building type was the log house. (3) Usually one-bay and two
stories of various sizes, they were constructed without porches, 
brick chimneys, or considerable detailing of the interior. 
Where log construction and stone chimneys prevailed, the McElroy 

[K) See continuation sheet 
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House was unique in a county in which geographic isolation and 
hard-scrabble living made stylish architecture a frill few could 
afford. The two-story frame constructed house with its handsome 
brick chimneys, flushboard-sheathed porch wall, and vernacular 
woodwork influenced by the academic Federal and Greek Revival 
styles make it a truly significant antebellum house in Yancey 
County. There are no antebellum brick houses recorded in the 
Yancey County and o~ly one other frame-contructed house, the 
Abernathy-Anglin-Gouge House, an early nineteenth century 
vernacular dwelling. (4) 

Perhaps the anomaly of the stylish, frame McElroy House is 
explained by the local tradition that the house was designed and 
constructed by, or under the direction of, Ephraim Clayton (1805-
1892). He was a builder of note who was born in Transylvania 
County and married John Wesley McElroy's sister, Nancy. In early 
life, Clayton became a contractor for building houses, and " ... 
in that business built probably more structures in North 
Carolina, South Carolina and Georgia than any other two men." (5) 
He was associated with E.C. Jones, a Charleston, SC, architect, 
and is credited with the original Wofford College building in 
Spartanburg, SC, (NR 1974); the Buncombe County Courthouse which 
burned in 1865; the Newton Academy building in Asheville; the 
first Episcopal church in Asheville; several large homes on the 
French Broad River in Transylvania County; and the Polk County 
Courthouse, constructed in Columbus in 1857 (NR 1979). He was 
also responsible for the enlargement and remodeling of the church 
of St. John in the Wilderness in Flat Rock (NR 1973). Minutes of 
the Yancey County Commission note that Clayton worked on the 
office of the Clerk of Court in Burnsville in 1836 and 
constructed a new county jail in 1858. (6) It is likely that he 
constructed the fashionable house for his brother-in-law, John 
Wesley McElroy, between those dates. 

Historical Background 

The McElroy House is believed to have been built for John Wesley 
McElroy in the late 1840s, possibly by Ephraim Clayton, an 
Asheville contractor who was McElroy's brother-in-law. John 
Wesley McElroy was born April 7, 1808, the ninth child of John Jo 
and Elizabeth Jamison McElroy. In the period prior to the Civil 
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War he became a prominent Yancey County merchant, farmer, and 
civic leader. He operated a store with Bacchus Smith and James 
Greenlee, and was a partner with Smith in the production of 
ginseng. McElroy served as clerk of the Superior Court of Yancey 
County from 1834 until 1846 and was an active member of the 
Methodist church. He served as a trustee of the Burnsville 
Academy and housed female students of the school in the early 
1850s. McElroy an~ his wife Catherine Poteet McElroy (1810-1855) 
had eleven children. Their son John Smith McElroy served as a 
state senator in 1874-75, while their daughter Harriett married 
Robert Vance, the older brother of future North Carolina governor 
and United States senator Zebulon Vance, in 1851. (7) 

McElroy initially opposed secession but rallied behind the 
Confederacy after the initiation of hostilities at Fort Sumter. 
He was a colonel in the North Carolina militia during the early 
part of the Civil War. In July of 1863 the North Carolina 
General Assembly established the horne guard, which superseded the 
militia. A horne guard brigade was established in the northwest 
portion of the state and McElroy was appointed general of that 
brigade on September 26 by Governor Vance. He was North 
Carolina's only horne guard brigadier general until February of 
1865, when an eastern North Carolinian was so designated. 
McElroy's troops attempted to maintain order in the North 
Carolina mountains, arresting deserters, guarding bridges, and 
protecting against bandits. One of the largest engagements 
involving the horne guard took place in Burnsville in April, 1864, 
when a group of 75 unionists and Confederate deserters terrorized 
the town before being driven off. According to local tradition, 
the McElroy House was used as a hospital after this skirmish. (8) 

Existing records do not indicate when or to whom McElroy sold the 
house. However, this was evidently done prior to 1860, as the 
census for that year shows him living in the countryside, where 
he was farming just over 300 acres. Some deeds which do survive 
indicate that in the late 1850s McElroy was forced to sell 
property in order to payoff debts. It is not known how these 
debts were acquired. Nonetheless, local tradition maintains that 
the McElroy House was used by its builder as the horne guard 
headquarters during the .Ci viI War. Correspondence between 
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McElroy and Governor Zebulon Vance indicates that McElroy 
apparently moved back to Burnsville during the Civil War and 
established his brigade headquarters in that town. However, this 
correspondence does not identify any particular house or building 
and no evidence has been uncovered that definitively establishes 
the McElroy House as that site. (9) 

The McElroy House was apparently owned by several Yancey County 
residents during the Civil War, including Burnsville merchant 
George Chapman and Isaac Pearson, and was occupied, but 
apparently not owned, for part of that period by Dr. O.M. Lewis. 
In 1867 Pearson sold the house to brothers Joshua and Edmond 
Williams for $800. The Williams brothers were listed as modest 
farmers in the 1870 and 1880 censuses. They also operated the 
Burnsville post office out of their horne for several years in the 
late 1860s, while Joshua Williams was listed as a tanner in the 
late 1860s. (10) 

The Williams brothers sold the house to William Milton Moore for 
$1,200 in 1889. Moore (1834-1899) was born in Blount County, 
Tennessee and moved to Burnsville in the late 1850s, where he 
became a tailor. An ardent Unionist, Moore made his way to the 
Union lines in east Tennessee in the spring of 1864 and joined 
the Union army as a recruiting officer. The next February he 
became a captain in Company Ge, 3rd Regiment United States Army 
and served until ~ischarged in August. Moore became a lawyer 
after the war and. also continued working as a tailor. He served 
two terms as a Republican in the state senate, 1868-69 and 1869-
70. After leaving the legislature he returned to Burnsville 
where he resumed his law practice and became one of the county's 
leading citizens. He was an active Mason, a leader in the local 
Presbyterian church, and the town postmaster. (11) 

William Moore died in 1899. His widow Mary Allison Moore 
continued to occupy the house until 1917 when she sold it to 
Thomas Byrd. The house was acquired by Troy and \vinnie Ray in 
1945. In 1988 the Ray heirs transferred the property to the 
Yancey History Association for use as a local history museum. 
( 12 ) 
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John Wesley McElroy House, Burnsville, 
Yancey County, North Carolina 

Yancey County Register of Deeds Book 216, page 159: BEGINNING on 
a spike or nail in the southern margin of Walnut Street, said 
point being located S 4-28-21 W 51 feet from the corner of the 
back porch of the residence of Dover R. Fouts and Madge Fouts 
referred to in instrument recorded in Yancey County Deed Book 94, 
page 146, and running with the line of Ruby Ray Hensley, S 4-28-
21 W 32.32 feet (passing an iron pin at 3.5 feet): thence 
continuing with the Hensley line, S 85-06-09 E 90 feet to a point 
in the western margin of Academy Street; thence with the western 
margin of Academy Street, S 5-21-59 W 100.81 feet (passing an 
iron pin at 16.91 feet) to an iron pin at the northeast corner of 
the Mack Be Ray property described in Yancey County Deed Book 
143, page 57; thence with the Ray line N 84-23-56 W 60 feet to an 
iron pin; thence continuing with the Ray line S 5-36-04 W 47.72 
feet to an iron pin set in the line of the Clyde Hollifield 
Estate; thence with the line of the Hollifield Estate, S 85-46 W 
124.72 feet to a nail set in the eastern margin of a concrete 
walk, said nail being located N 17-53-41 E 18.25 feet from a 
concrete monument; thence N 2 E 101 feet to an iron pin; thence 
due west 5 feet to an iron pin; thence N 2 E 96.41 feet to a pike 
or nail set in the southern margin of Walnut Street; thence with 
the southern margin of Walnut Street S 86-45-41 E 109.31 feet to 
the BEGINNING, containing 0.688 acre. 
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ORTHOPHOTO MAP PREPARED BY L. ROBERT KIMBALL 8. ASSOCIA TES EBENSBURG, PENNSYLVANIA 
FROM PHOTOGRAPHY DATED APRIL, 1984 IN ACCORDANCE WITH NATIONAL MAP ACCURACY STANDARDS. 



1 
,) 
() I & A 

/ . 1 
"/ .' I 

3981 

·n·'i: 
......... . .1

57

, 30" 

,. L 
I' " J 

+~ 

:.: '3980 

C-

\ l-L E'I t,j 

nv..~\~s'-\ \ l '-E: Qv p.~, 
Z-ONc1t 

391S3~O 




